MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 18th January 2012


PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman


Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman



Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


5 Members of the Public
122.
Apologies  Tony Jones, Cllr. Jeremy Rose 
123.
Minutes of the Meeting of 14th December 2011 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.   

NB see minute 133 below resulting in subsequent amendment. 
124. 
Declaration of Interest  None
125. 
Public Participation  Rev. Canon Chris Bishop said he was concerned for the maintenance of the churchyards and asked that, as on previous occasions, a working party be organised to tidy up the grounds.  He suggested that, as an incentive, this could take the form of a “Back, Bacon and Bun Day” with bacon sandwiches being served to those participating.  The PC said they are willing to assist and AP suggested a Saturday afternoon could be convenient. Once the date is finalised this will be advertised in The Link.  Rev. Canon  Chris Bishop thanked the PC for their support.
126.
Finance 
The Clerk reported that the payments authorised at the last meeting had been made and there were no further outgoings to report.  Position as follows:

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

    £15,249.31


Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11
=              
      £4,447.03







    
  
    £19,696.34


Less total payments






        1,254.35

Total funds available




 
    £18,441.99

The Clerk said the invoice for the hire of the UDC Community Skip (£525) had not yet been received but had been included on the spread sheet in the January forecast.
127. 
Correspondence A request from CPRE for renewal of membership (£29) had been received.  It was agreed that this would be renewed.
128.
Essex Air Ambulance had written thanking the PC for the £100 donation and had invited Councillors to make a visit to view the aircraft.  It was agreed that the Clerk would telephone to obtain further details

129.
Cllr Jeremy Rose had sent an e-mail advising that should there be any community-led group requiring further funding over the year, we should keep him informed as there are opportunities moving forward into 2012/13 which may mean he is able to secure additional funding for community groups in Quendon & Rickling.  MA said he was aware that RGRA would be looking for funding for refurbishment of the cricket pavilion.
130.    Notification had been received from Essex Police of the intention to dispose of Stansted Mountfitchett Police Station.
131.   Code of Conduct/Localism  No further information had been received, it is expected UDC will issue a further up-date this month.
132. 
Highways Issues  NA said he had had a disappointing response from Strutt & Parker.  They had advised that they had been trying to get around checking for fallen trees after the recent high winds.  The footpaths have apparently been sprayed so the weeds should be dying back. NA said there are much wider issues still to be resolved and in his opinion Strutts need to design a plan to keep both them and local residents happy.  BC said he had looked at websites which stated that footpaths should be reinstated within 14 days of problems being notified and should be 1 metre wide.  NA acknowledged this but said that Highways Dept. are often not helpful in enforcing the rules.

The forestry work in Quendon Wood is continuing and the footpath on the motorway side is almost cleared.  The ditches have however been filled with timber.  Quendon Wood is private property and it seems that Strutt & Parker want to keep people out.  BC said he had the impression that it was to be only partly fenced.  NA said he has been informed that a fence is being put on the eastern side to keep rabbits out.  It was acknowledged that many people enjoy walking in the wood and a member of the public referred to the “Right to Roam”.  NA said his understanding of the law is that members of the public  would have to demonstrate they had regularly walked in the wood for at least 20 years.  It was suggested that the advice of Natural England could be sought.  NA said he hoped that Strutts would address the issue constructively.

BC said he had been informed by a local resident that there was a bull in one of the fields across which a public footpath runs.  He had visited the HSE website and given a copy of their advice to the complainant. 

133.
Affordable Housing AP advised that he had not heard anything since the last meeting with Moria Groburg, Housing Enabler, RCCE but would contact her again.  NA asked for clarification on the minutes of the last meeting (which he did not attend) when it was said that advice was to stay with ERH as associations have been stopped from developing for a while.  AP said the advice was that all associations have been in a similar situation and are not pressing with new programmes.  It is not the case that they have been prevented from developing.  It was agreed that the minutes of the previous meeting are ambiguous and Minute 123 paragraph 1, should be amended to read “have stopped developing”.
134.
Village Plan  MA advised a further meeting of the Village Plan Steering Group had taken place and the questionnaire is now 99% complete and has been sent to Annette Chapman for proof reading.  It is anticipated that the flyer will be sent out early in March to be swiftly followed by the questionnaire itself.
135.
Emergency Plan  TJ did not attend the meeting but had sent a draft of the Emergency Plan to AP for his comments.  AP said he will review this and revert to AJ.  Once finalised, the Plan will be circulated to all Councillors and will be sent to UDC.  AP noted that he had been advised by UDC that the post of the person responsible for Emergency Planning is to be integrated with the emergency services and he feels, on the face of it, this appears to be a good idea.
The Clerk had received a request from UDC Emergency Planning Dept. for up to date name and contact numbers to date name and contact numbers for emergency lead for 24/7 call out.  It was agreed that the details for TJ, AP and the Clerk would be submitted.
136.
New Homes Bonus Payment  The Clerk had received a call from Cllr Jeremy Rose asking why £2,000 of the payment was being proposed for the purchase of a VAS, and why this was not coming out of Parish funds.  The Clerk had explained to him that a VAS at the northern end of the village was something the PC had been considering for some time but outside funding had not been available.  As the cost is quite considerable, when the new homes bonus was announced it was felt this would be an ideal project.  Cllr. Rose confirmed that the application is valid and later sent an e-mail confirming that it had gone through to UDC and would be read at the Cabinet Meeting on Thursday, which he would be attending. 
137.
Future Projects BC said he had not yet investigated the cost of new signage but would do so.  

CP confirmed he has researched cost and type of projectors and has found models suitable for the PC’s purposes priced at around £375.  A 2 metre screen would cost c£60 depending on quality.  RA asked if it would be possible to arrange a demonstration.   CP will follow up.     

138.
Community Skips  BC had made enquires and the cost of an 8 cubic yard skip from Carr & Bircher would be £155 plus VAT.  Previously the PC had used the UDC community skip hire facility at a cost of £525 for 4 half day visits per year.  It was noted that this service was very well utilised but unfortunately it is no longer available.  It was suggested that BC approach Carr & Bircher to see if a discount could be obtained for a similar 4 uses per year.

It was agreed that at this stage the PC would not pursue the provision of green waste facilities. BC acknowledged that to be of any real use a green waste skip service would need to be available on a more regular basis which would be more costly; therefore residents should rely on the service being offered by UDC.  AP advised that it was his understanding that the take-up of the green waste roadside collection service has so far not been as high as UDC would have liked.

CP pointed out that a question has been included in the Village Plan to ask residents if they would like a recycling skip for green waste.  
139.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  MA advised that he has arranged a meeting with the two volunteers and will report back via e-mail.   In the meantime he said the owners of the Cricketers are still keen to organise something.  

CP informed the meeting that he had received a call from a pyrotechnics company who had offered a 10-12 minute spectacular on Jubilee Day for  c£2,500 or a reduced fee of £1,500 for Tuesday, 5th June.

Rev. Canon Chris Bishop advised that Manuden will be concentrating its celebrations on Saturday 2nd June, and Berden will be on Monday 4th June.
140.
Planning

AP had attended a planning forum at Foakes Hall where it was stressed that as many people as possible should be encouraged to go to the LDF exhibitions.  More people having their say will mean the Council will be bound to take notice.  Consultation will also be by way of a form which people will be asked to complete and submit.  Even if people do not attend the exhibitions they should be encouraged to complete a form.  AP said he would let RA have a copy of the document for distribution via The Link and the Clerk said she would send it via the Village Circulation List.  AP said it is very important to get people to respond as this consultation will shape where houses are to be built and the current plan is still for a substantial number.  

a)
 Applications

 i) UTT/2364/11/OP Outline Proposal for Land to East of Foxley House
AP advised that the PC had sent a response to UDC to the effect that it does not support the application in its present form.  MA said he felt this was a particularly strong document.  AP said the response had made reference to the lack of consultation (the very tight timescale imposed) and the requirement for affordable housing.  He hoped this would have the desired effect of the Planning Committee (or Andrew Taylor) getting Francis Maude and the Rich family to consult more with the PC and the community and to include in the application the things they originally put forward.  
RA said it would be helpful if we could get more members of the parish to submit comments.  It was noted that 147 residents replied to the questionnaire, and about 100 attended the public meeting and the PC meeting, but there are only about 8 responses on the planning website.  AP said that although there was a deadline, he has been informed that UDC will take comments up until the application goes to Committee.  NA asked if there was a minimum requirement for the application to get a hearing. AP confirmed that the size of the development would mean the application would be subject to a Committee hearing anyway and said he would contact Andrew Taylor for further details.  

AP then went on to clarify the position on the UDC shortage of houses which was discussed at the start of the application.  UDC had not met targets for new homes and had approached landowners for potential building plots.  Cllr. Peter Wilcock had advised that even if the application was initially refused, permission would likely be given on appeal.  The PC had been advised that UDC would put the application to Committee sooner rather than later, thus giving very little time for consultation.  It was also noted that the gift of land for the school previously mentioned had effectively been withdrawn.
ii) UTT/0053/12/CLP 2 Greys Hollow, Rickling  Single storey rear extension 
No objections

b)   
Decisions   None
c)   
Trees
UTT/2539/TCA Dell House, Rickling Reduce hedges and fell/reduce 21 trees

No objection
d)       UDC – Breach of Planning There was nothing to report
There were no new items requested for the next Agenda for the meeting to be held on 29th February 2012.  BC gave his apologies and said he would not be able to attend that meeting.
The meeting closed at 8.25 p.m.
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